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Minutes of Regular Town of Fremont

Meeting

September 20th, 2016
The regular meeting of the Board of Aldermen for the Town of Fremont, NC was held at 6:30 p.m. on September 20th, 2016.  Present were:

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor

W. T. Smith, Mayor Pro Tem

Leon Mooring, Alderman

Joyce C. Reid, Alderwoman
Annie Lewis, Alderwoman
Al Lewis, Alderman

Joyce M. Artis, Alderwoman

Also in attendance were Town Administrator Barbara Aycock, Town Clerk Marti Jones, Finance Officer Shameshia Fennell, Deputy Clerk Shannon Daly, Public Works Director Tim Howell and Chief Paul Moats.
Quorum Present: YES

Call to Order

Mayor Flowers called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. Pastor Ira Reynolds gave the invocation.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis led all in attendance in the pledge of allegiance.

Minutes and Agenda
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the agenda as written.  Alderwoman Joyce Reid made a motion to approve the agenda as written.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis seconded the motion.  No discussion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the August 16th and August 29th, 2016 Board Meeting.  Mayor Pro-Tem asked for the minutes to be amended saying he was present at the August 16th minutes. Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to approve the amended minutes of the August 16th and August 29th, 2016 Board Meetings.  Mayor Pro-Tem Smith seconded the motion.  No discussion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Announcements

1)  Appreciation Dinner by Fremont United Methodist Church for all Fremont staff and                                             elected officials at the Fremont Fire Dept. On Thursday September 29th at 7 pm.

2)  Fall Cleanup:  October 24-28th 

3)  Early Voting at Fremont Town Hall October 27th 9am-6pm

Town Administrator Barbara Aycock stated there was a Zoning Information Sheet provided that is for Pastor Reynolds concerning the house that was burned down recently.  The Town has provided this showing that he is allowed to put a mobile home there.

Also there is information about Credit Cards and 2 quotes for them.
There is a BBQ event and if you would like to attend please let Mrs. Aycock know to register you.

Mayor Flowers will be attending a NCDOT sign meeting on Sept 26th and anyone else can go.  Mayor Flowers stated that when they built 795 and joined it to 264 all of the Town’s in Wilson County, south of Wilson had directional signs off of 264 but no directional signs for Fremont or Pikeville, but they added it this past Spring.  When they opened 44 there was no reference to Fremont or Pikeville on those exits and he doesn’t understand why.  He wants to go into that meeting to request to put the signage up there.

Mrs. Aycock placed a sheet about Economic Development on the desk and wants all the Board Members to read it and fill it out and return it to her.  It more or less states that if you had $1 million dollars to invest in Fremont why would you not invest in Fremont.  This is helpful for grants.

Homecoming Parade Oct 7th at 4pm.

Information sheet on Bids for Lagoon given to Board Members.

  Public Comments
Mayor Flowers opened the meeting for Public Comments
Brenda Jackson of 406 E Wayne St stated Mrs. Aycock had mentioned that if we would get a credit card machine then there would be a cost to the Town.  She asks do we have it in the Budget to occur that expense or is the people of Fremont going to occur that expense?  Mrs. Aycock stated that the Budget has contingency funds that are set aside for things of this nature
Lucille Jones of 803 S Chestnut Street states there is tennis shoes on the light line at MLK Park and they need taking down.  

Pastor Ira Reynolds states 411 S Sycamore St is no longer there.  States he is looking at the house at 920 S Goldsboro St and there are 2 other lots he is looking at.  He is supposed to meet with someone on Thursday to look at the lots to see what can be put on the lots.  He states USDA has programs for low income people or people who cannot get financing for a house through a bank. They help with financing a house and making payments on the house.  There is a workshop for these families on Oct 15th at 11:00 at his church.  This workshop is for prequalification and if they qualify there will be another application for them to fill out.  He states Jeff Daly would be coming to do this on Thursday.  Pastor Reynolds states the Mayor gave him a packet on Leadership Wayne with the Chamber of Commerce and states that each year they select one project that they will do and he has turned in the project involving the food pantry. He has asked for them to build a concrete pad for the trucks to deliver food on and for new appliances in the dining hall.  Lastly, he states the thing always comes up about jobs and what can we do to create jobs in Fremont.  He states the people want good paying jobs.

Mrs. Aycock states that Acme has to be released by Mr. Kaya before it can be put back on the market and it has not been done as of yet.
Mayor Flowers stated he wanted to thank Pastor Reynolds for his leadership and all that he does for the Town.

Mayor Flowers states he would also like to thank the fire dept. for their service and the good work that they do.
Mayor Flowers closed the meeting for Public Comments
Action Items
1)  Resolution #19 Authorizing the Conveyance of Real Property to Renewal Place 
Mayor Flowers states this is a Resolution to convey the property at 920 S Goldsboro St to Renewal Place.  Motion made per Alderman Leon Mooring to approve Resolution #19 for conveyance of the property at 920 S Goldsboro St to Renewal Place.  Mayor Pro Tem Smith seconded the motion.  No discussion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Information

1)  Credit/Debit Card Machine

Mayor Flowers stated there were information sheets given out earlier concerning the machine.  Mrs. Aycock states that the MSS is being used at Capital Café and is the cheapest one we have found.  It has a 1.59% swipe fee on a credit card and .89 % fee on a debit card and then .5 cent batch fee.  We would have only one computer using that Batch so as to not have more than one batch open for the machine.  Mrs. Aycock stated that they provide the machine.  
Mayor Flowers stated the Board needed to give the staff some direction of what their interest is.  He asks should Mrs. Aycock pursue it further.  The Board responds with yes.
2) Matthew Drummond with Public Works:  Trash and Recycle Update
Garbage and Recycling Ordinance Discussion Concerning Penalties

Mayor Flowers stated this is just a continuation of what we started last month.
Mr. Drummond states that we have gone from 85 violations from the first time he went around to 67 violations last week.  He put information tickets on trashcans and pulled them to the middle of their yards hoping they would get the picture. He states this hasn’t helped a lot and they still aren’t following the instructions on the tickets.  He first places the 1st offense ticket on them after not adhering to the instruction ticket.  If that doesn’t work he will place a 2nd offense ticket and if they do not adhere to that then there will be a fine.  He states this is where the Board has to come into play.  He states he will place stickers on the cans and mark what they are violating.
Alderman Mooring states the sticker says that the recycle cans should not be placed out any earlier than 7pm and that is too late.

Mrs. Aycock states that was in the ordinance and that is why it states that.

Mayor Flowers asked what other issues we need to look at.

The Board is in agreeance with having the cans out by 5pm the day before.
Mayor Flowers stated that what we were doing tonight is talking tentatively because we are going to ask Mrs. Barbara to bring back an amended ordinance and then we can firm up.  He suggest the Board members to talk to their neighbors and decide on a good time for everyone.  

Mrs. Aycock stated to look at the ordinance that is in your book and look at penalties and who is going to enforce the penalties and the cost of them.  The Board needs to decide what they want to do.

Mrs. Brenda Jackson states she is a traveler so what do they do when they are on vacation and have garbage.  Mr. Drummond states you might could call Town Hall and inform them to let me know and I could take care of it.  

Mayor Flower’s states we want to solve a problem not create one and this is why we need to talk to our neighbors and get advice.
Mrs. Fennell ask if they are going on vacation could they not come in to Town Hall and fill out a form for trash/recycle vacation goers.

Mr. Drummond also states we need to discuss Businesses and when they should put their cans out due to not being at the office early on Monday mornings.

Mayor Flowers asked Mr. Drummond to share with Mrs. Aycock the issues that he believes we will have.

Mayor Flowers stated to look at the Penalty Fee.

Mayor Pro-Tem Smith and Alderman Mooring are in aggreance that $100 penalty as stated in the ordinance is way too much.

Mayor Flowers stated the Board also had to look at who was going to enforce these penalties.

Mrs. Aycock stated the penalty should be placed on the bill.

Mr. Drummond states he believes someone should ride around on Fridays to check for cans and pursue violations.
Mayor Flowers ask what a reasonable fine is.

Mayor Pro-Tem states $10.00 per violation and this charged to their bill.

Mayor Flowers ask if we could turn this over to the staff to bring back next month.

Alderwoman Artis stated we all had to enforce the ordinance and if we aren’t then we need to drop it but it had to be enforced.

Mayor Flowers stated we were going to stop the discussion and let Mrs. Aycock and her staff bring back something next month to the Board Meeting.

Mrs. Aycock asked for any suggestions that they may have.

3) Jimmy Hare with Public Works: Sewer Rehab and Lift Station Update
Mrs. Aycock introduced Jimmy Hare a new employer with Public Works.
Mr. Hare states he has worked in water/sewer for about 28 yrs. with a company in Goldsboro and he had come over here to do a job and was offered a job here and he wanted to come help the Town and do whatever it takes to get the job done.  

Mr. Howell stated he was going to show a slide show to assist Mr. Hare.

Mr. Hare stated he actually started working on the Rehab at Norwayne when he was working with the other company.  They replaced the panel here. A new liner was put into the wet well due to gases that eat up the concrete on the walls.  The wet well is 38 feet deep.  Everything inside the wet well is new except the pumps and everything is working fine.  He also stated that in the manhole that comes into that station there was a leak and he has no idea how long it has been there.  He says it brought in about 90 gallons/min which equals 129,600 gallons per day.  This equates to about $700 per day.
The manhole was inside the fenced in area but was not included in the rehab.

Mr. Hare also stated that at Lift Station #4 the control panel needs to be replaced because they don’t make that system/parts anymore.  These pumps are about 35 years old.  
He says there are 4 stations that need the control panels updated pretty quickly.
No questions at this time.  

Mrs. Aycock stated we were very lucky to have someone like Mr. Hare.
Reports
Mrs. Fennell stated she would like to apologize for not having the sheets available when the board packets went out.

Electrical

Billing vs. Collected is about $3,800 over.

Sewer, water and solid waste is in the negative meaning we billed more than we collected, not meaning that we didn’t make enough money but that comes mostly from arrangements and vouchers that were not collected by the end of August.  Also people who were cutoff for nonpayment that did not come back to reconnect.

Budget Billing had 2 new customers to sign up.  This allows them to pay a set amount for a year.  At the end of the year we see if they have a credit or if they owe us money.

Mayor Flowers asked to look at the sewer and note the sewer bill and how low it is.  He states he knows we have had some dry months but it is refreshing to see this. 

Mrs. Aycock stated we are starting to replace some old water meters.  This is picking up where we have lost from where the meters are stopping or slowed down.

She states the staff have been working hard to find the problems and fix them.

Tim Howell, Public Works

Mr. Howell stated he had one thing.  There was a controlled outage on the west meter.  There was a regulator at the substation that went bad so they pulled it and sent it to the shop.

Chief Paul Moats

Chief Moats stated the month has been pretty quiet.  The festivities with the Norwayne Alumni weekend went great. They did not have one incident, not one call for service or loud music complaints.  There was no loud ordinances and one party had almost 500 people there. Everything went very smoothly.  In the next couple of weeks, there is the CBA parade and also Oct 8th is Jacob’s Run that goes from Winterville NC to the Town of Fremont.  The downtown area will be blocked off for about 30 mins.  They are expecting about 500-600 motorcycles.  
. 
No questions or comments.

Alderwoman Lewis stated if there were no further discussion she would make a motion to adjourn. Alderwoman Reid seconded the motion. No discussion. Motion passed unanimously.

______________________________

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
______________________________

Martha A. Jones Town Clerk
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